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DENVER UNION STATION PROJECT AUTHORITY 
MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS  

  November 3, 2011 
MINUTES 

 
 
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT 

Elbra Wedgeworth Marla Lien 

George Scheuernstuhl (for Jennifer Schaufele)  

Jerry Glick  

Cary Kennedy  

Bill Bianco  

Barbara Grogan  

Judy Montero  

Kent Bagley   

Steve Kaplan  

Laura Aldrete  

Michael West 

Mark Imhoff 

 

 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Elbra Wedgeworth, DUSPA Board President, called the Meeting of the Board of Directors of 
DUSPA to order at 1:31 p.m.    
 
II. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS  
 
Elbra Wedgeworth welcomed the Board Members and guests to today’s meeting.  
 
President Wedgeworth announced that Ed Schultz is taking a position with the Denver Museum 
of Nature and Science.  Cary Kennedy reported that the Denver staff will miss working with him.  
  
III. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
President Wedgeworth asked for public comment.  There was no public comment.   
 
IV. ROLL CALL 
 
Dawn Bookhardt called roll.  Please see above. 
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V. APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 

Elbra Wedgeworth asked for comments to the October 6, 2011 meeting minutes.  There were no 
comments. 
 
Jerry Glick moved to approve the minutes.  Kent Bagley seconded the motion.  The motion 
carried unanimously.1  
 
 
VI. DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 
 A. FASTER Grant Management by RTD 
 
Elbra Wedgeworth reported that the DUSPA Finance Committee and Board discussed that the 
agreement with CDOT for the FASTER Grant was to become a two party agreement with RTD.  
She added that while DUSPA was to be a party, RTD needed to have administrative and cost 
control over the funds and that the use of the funds will still be as discussed.  
 
 B. Letter to Mark Yachmetz regarding Verification of Disbarred Vendors 
 
Dawn Bookhardt reported that DUSPA received a letter in September regarding our compliance 
with federal non-debarment and suspension requirements as was identified in the DUSPA audit.  
She reported that DUSPA developed a certification form that should comply with the federal 
requirements and is based upon the regulations cited in our agreements.  She added that we 
believe the certification should be adequate for the FTA. 
 
Elbra Wedgeworth reported that she has signed the DUSPA response letter to Mr. Yachmetz.  
 
 C.  Finance Committee Report 
 
None. 
 
 D. Owner’s Representative Report 
 
  i) Update regarding Project Progress 
 
Bill Mosher reported that as of the end of October, 2011, the completion percentages were as 
follows: 
 

Entire project is just over 50 percent complete  
 LRT is 99 percent complete and that plantings will not occur until spring. 
 Bus Facility is 49 percent complete 
  
Mr. Mosher reported that dewatering is the biggest issue right now.  He added that when we 
dewatered west of Wewatta for the bus facility, the process acceptable.  He reported that, since 

                                                 
1 Steve Kaplan arrived shortly after this vote. 
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that time, the water quality standards have changed for the discharge and that the east end of the 
bus facility is considered a new project.  
 
Mark Imhoff asked why it is considered new. 
 
Bill Mosher responded that the old dewatering system was closed and that a new permit is 
required for the new dewatering system.   He added that the standard for arsenic is much tougher 
than it was before and that this issue has delayed the project a month and will cost DUSPA 
$500,000.   
 
Mr. Mosher reported that, in fact, the new State standard for arsenic is not measurable by the 
methods used in any laboratories in the State.  He added that out laboratory result for arsenic was 
non-detected, but that the detection capability was not low enough for the new standards.  He 
reported that this is not just a problem for DUSPA and that this issue will affect many projects.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that he spoke with Chris Urbina with the CDPHE and was informed that 
the standards are controlled by the Water Quality Control Commission.   
 
He reported that he has contacted other developers so that DUSPA is not acting alone, to try to 
work with the Commission on these standards.  He added that the discharge water from the 
project is cleaner than the water in the South Platte River and that the middle reach of South 
Platte is where the standard applies.  He reported that building a pipeline to the lower reach of 
the South Platte, which has different standards, was discussed but is too expensive.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that DUSPA has spent $250,000 on water treatment equipment and will 
spend another $250,000 during the dewatering activity to comply with the new standards. 
 
Jim Paulmeno reported that this is also a big problem for CDOT and that CDOT is asking the 
CDPHE to raise the limit to 10 ppm.  He added that, if the request was granted by the CDPHE, 
that DUSPA would not need to do any additional treatment for arsenic.  He added that CDOT 
has hauled water to the lower reach of the South Platte River because of the new standard.  
 
Bill Bianco asked how much DUSPA would save if the rulemaking was reversed.  
 
Bill Mosher responded that DUSPA is paying $40,000 per month to treat the water and that we 
would save about $250,000.  He added that the $250,000 already spent on the water treatment 
plant can not be recouped.  
 
Kent Bagley stated that he finds this entire report appalling and that the State should call a 
special meeting to reconsider the standard. 
 
Bill Mosher reported that most of the professionals that he has contacted agree that the new 
standard is not reasonable.  
 
Bill Mosher reported that the LRT plaza is moving along well and that the new tear drop planters 
are great.  He reported that the glazing at Chestnut will be complete next week. 
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Mr. Mosher reported that the retaining wall at the CRT will be complete next week.  He reported 
that there will be a casing issue because we need to drill under Amtrak.  
 
He reported that the stairs in the bus facility are nearly complete. 
 
He reported that drilling to install the foundation for the structural roof over the bus facility that 
will carry the CRT tracks is beginning.   
 
Mr. Mosher reported that Kiewit is preparing to close one lane of the shuttle loop on 16th Street 
until the end of February for construction at Wynkoop and Wewatta.  He added that Hunter with 
Kiewit has been working with property owners.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that by January 1st two DUS parking lots will close and that there will be 
big impact on Lodo.  He added that Jerry Glick and Judy Montero have been getting calls.  He 
added that after the demolition work, dewatering and filter systems will be installed.  
 
Elbra Wedgeworth asked whether our public outreach can tell people where alternative parking 
is located.  
 
Bill Mosher replied that most of the people using these lots are monthly parkers and are easy to 
notify.  He added that the hourly customers are different and that CRL and Kiewit are working to 
get the word out starting in December.  
 
Mr. Mosher reported that the boilers in DUS are installed and that the heat is on. He reported that 
the Amtrak platform extension is on schedule.  
 
Jerry Glick asked whether it affects savings. 
 
Mr. Mosher responded that it extends the length of the project and therefore savings are reduced.  
 
Mark Imhoff reported that his family took Amtrak from the temporary facility and that the 
facility is great.  
 
Bill Mosher reported that some of the operations people at Amtrak have asked if they can stay at 
the temporary facility and that they like it because they control the entire facility.  
 
Barbara Grogan asked if there would be a benefit to leaving Amtrak at that location.  
 
Mr. Mosher responded that there may be some benefit but that DUSPA is paying the lease for the 
temporary facility and that DUSPA won’t pay it indefinitely.  
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  ii) Project Issues “Hot” List 
 
Bill Mosher reported the following for the Issues list (see handout).   
 

Item 1. The excavation risk is complete, all of the likely contamination soils that were to 
be excavated have been excavated.  
 
Item 2.  The A & B block Purchase and Sale Agreements are under review.  He added 
that DUSPA is pushing to have these in place by the end of the year. He reported that 
there are three issues in the current drafts of the PSA as follows: 
 

a. The current drafts have the deposits as refundable.  DUSPA wants them to 
be non-refundable. 
b. They call for ACM clean property.  We estimate that this will cost 
$150,000 to $250,000 to fix a known tunnel with ACM. 
c. Mr. Mosher will discuss this in the budget summary. 
 

Item 3.  He reported that RTD can complete the 18th Street acquisition by the end of the 
year and that DUSPA is trying to speed up its work to make sure we are done before the 
NW building construction starts.  He added that the current schedule should be okay.  
 
Item 4.  He reported that this not as important as the A&B block issues. 
 
Item 5. He reported that the two teams will offer proposals on the use of DUS tonight and 
the selection of a developer will impact this issue. 
 
Item 8.  He reported that this issue needs to addressed in earnest in January or February. 
 
Item 10.  He reported that Dawn Bookhardt has drafted the agreement for the artist. 
 
Item 12.  Amtrak has paid.  
 
Item 14.  The PSA for the Stairs/Elevator has been executed.  
 

Laura Aldrete asked about the budget for art. 
 
Bill Mosher responded that the original budget was $100,000 for signage but that if the Board 
approves, we will tap into $350,000 for a full budget.  
 
  iii) Proposed Change Orders 
 
Mr. Mosher requested that today’s change orders be addressed individually instead of en masse 
(see handout). 
 

 CM 31.1 – Block A & B underbuild construction.  He reported that he is not 
recommending approval for this item as it ties into the PSAs referenced above.  
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He reported that the developers want to be able to excavate next to the platforms 
and that the underbuilds would reduce the cost of their work and risks with any 
excavation because underpinning would be avoided.  DUSPA originally had a 
$325,000 budget for this work and that Kiewit has recently provided an estimate 
of $455,000.  He added that the budget would go up to $650,000 if we include 
ACM removal. Mr. Mosher added that if DUSPA does not do this work now, then 
there is a risk to DUSPA receiving the full $20 million sale proceeds from Blocks 
A&B.  Mr. Mosher concluded that he is not asking for approval of this change 
order and suggested that DUSPA will go back to Kiewit about their $455,000 
estimate and go back to USNC about the ACM issue in the PSAs.  
 
CM 360.1 – the 18th Street – Rodizio Patio wall construction.  Mr. Mosher 
recommended approval of this change order.  He reported that the original budget 
was $100,000 and that the budget now is $194,000.   
 

Barbara Grogan asked what it was that caused the bust in this original budget.   
 
Mr. Mosher replied that we do not know yet.  
 

CM 479 – Bus Box Sealant.  Mr. Mosher recommended that this change order not 
be approved.  He added that we had $300,000 budgeted for this work and that it is 
now at $454,405. 
 

Barbara Grogan asked about the implications if this is not approved.  
 
Bill Mosher replied that the sealant was not in the original plan, but that RTD asked for it. 
 
Steve Kaplan stated that there are three items with estimates over the original budgets and asked 
whether Mr. Mosher would be recommending approval if the estimates were not over the 
budgets.  
 
Bill Mosher responded that he would still not recommend the Block A&B underbuild, but that he 
would recommend the other two change orders if they matched the budgets.  
 

CM 720 - 36” Steel Case Installation.  Mr. Mosher reported that the final price is 
not yet approved and therefore he recommends approval of this change order on a 
not to exceed basis.   
 

Kent Bagley asked whether DUSPA did anything in conjunction with the North Wing, South 
Wing or Triangle parcels in order to sell them. 
 
Mr. Mosher replied that DUSPA did not do anything and that those parcels were as-is sales.  
 
Bill Bianco asked why they want the deposits to be refundable.  
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Mr. Mosher responded that the language is in the draft PSAs for Blocks A and B, but that he has 
not been in the negotiations.  He added that, from reading the LOI with the Developer, he 
assumed that the deposits would not be refundable.  Mr. Mosher reported that he has asked 
USNC to change the language but that he has limited input because DUSPA is not a party to the 
agreements.  
 
Kent Bagley asked what DUSPA is paying USNC. 
 
Rob Andrews responded that DUSPA is paying USNC $140,000 per month.  
 
Bill Mosher reported that the dilemma is that DUSPA can not pay USNC their fees if DUSPA 
does not get the land sale proceeds.  
  
 
VII. ACTION ITEMS 
 
 A. Proposed Change Orders 
 
Bill Bianco made a motion to approve four of the seven proposed change orders on a not-to-
exceed basis.  The four are as follows:  
 

CM 360.1 (18th Rodizio Patio Wall Construction)  
CM 503.1 (CRT Automatic Dry Standpipes-Construction) 
CM 660 (Historic DUS Canopy Removal-Design) 
CM 720 (36” Steel Case Installation) 
 

Mark Imhoff seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  
 
VIII. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
None.   
 
 
IX. ACTION ITEMS RESULTING FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
None.  
 
 
X. CARRYOVER AND FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS    

XI. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:10 p.m.  President Wedgeworth 
reported that the next two meetings are December 1, 2011 and January 5, 2011. 
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      Approved by Vote of the Board and 
      accepted by: 
 
 
      _________________________________ 
      Elbra Wedgeworth, President  








